EASTERN MICHIGAN UNIVERSITY Board of Regents Meeting December 9, 2021

These are the proposed minutes of the December 9, 2021 Board of Regents meeting.

The meeting of the Eastern Michigan University Board of Regents was called to order by Chairman Eunice Jeffries at 2:05 p.m.

The Board members present were: Regent Dennis Beagen, Regent Michelle Crumm, Regent Nathan Ford, Regent Mike Hawks, Regent Eunice Jeffries, Regent Jessie Kimbrough Marshall, Regent Chad Newton and Regent Alex Simpson.

There was a quorum.

Section 1

PROPOSED MINUTES OF THE OCTOBER 14, 2021 REGULAR BOARD MEETING

Regent Jeffries moved and Regent Crumm seconded that the proposed minutes for the October 14, 2021 Board Meeting be approved as submitted.

Motion Carried

CONSENT AGENDA

Chairman Jeffries asked the Board if there were any items on the consent agenda the Board members wished to vote on separately. Hearing none, it was moved by Regent Crumm and seconded by Regent Ford that sections 2-8 be approved in their entirety as presented.

Section 2

STAFF APPOINTMENTS

Recommended that the Board of Regents approve seven (7) staff appointments; Reggie Austin, Donald Gillette, Alaura Hanks, Aaron Hilt, Kimberly Lanham, Teredo Pouncy and Joshua Scarbrough for the reporting period September 1, 2021 through September 30, 2021.

STAFF SEPARATIONS/RETIREMENTS

Recommended that the Board of Regents approve thirteen (13) separations and retirements; Alycia Butler, Ariana Herrera-Wilde, Colin Wistuba, Jayme Shuk, Kaitlyn Kenney, Malikah Willis, Molly Hampsey, Pamela Baker, Richard Collett, Robert Heighes, Jr., Sean McCarthy, Seth Ellanson and Sherry Owens for the reporting period of September 1, 2021 to September 30, 2021.

Section 4

EMERITUS STAFF RECOMMENDATION

Recommended that the Board of Regents grant Emeritus Staff Status to two (2) staff members; Sarah Kersey Otto, Director, University Advising & Career Development Center, retired April 30, 2021 and John Rice, Videographer, School of Communication, Media & Theatre Arts, retired July 25, 2016.

Section 5

ACADEMIC AFFAIRS ADMINISTRATIVE/PROFESSIONAL APPOINTMENTS/TRANSFERS

Recommended that the Board of Regents approve two (2) Administrative/Professional Appointments; Jeffrey Bernstein, and Hung-Lian Tang and eleven (11) Administrative/Professional transfers; Ellen Koch, Christine Lancaster, Natalie Dove, W. Douglas Baker, Christine Clark, Xiangdong Che, James Egge, Emad Tanbour, Ernest Behringer, Anne Casper and Devika Choudhuri.

Section 6

ACADEMIC RETIREMENTS/SEPARATIONS

Recommended that the Board of Regents approve three (3) retirements; Rhonda Kraai, Robert Kiss, and Stevan Mrdalj, and ten (10) separations; James Berry, Michael Bradley, Ellene Contis, Deborah deLaski-Smith, Konnie Kustron, Rodney McCurdy, Kemper Moreland, Heather Neff, Edward Sidlow, and Richard Stahler-Sholk for the period of August 31, 2021 through December 31, 2021

FACULTY TENURE APPOINTMENTS

Recommended that the Board of Regents approve the granting of tenure, effective beginning with the 2021 fall semester, for two (2) faculty members; Renuka Roche and Kennedy Saldanha.

Section 8

EMERITUS FACULTY STATUS

Recommended that the Board of Regents grant Emeritus Status to twelve (12) former faculty; Gisela Ahlbrandt, Professor, Department of Mathematics and Statistics who retired after 37 years; Barbara Britton, Professor, Department of Mathematics and Statistics who retired after 24 years; Ranjan Chaudhuri, Professor, Department of Computer Science who retired after 37 years; Shenghui Kathy Chu, Professor, Department of Mathematics and Statistics who retired after 35 years; Alahassane Diallo, Professor, Department of Accounting and Finance who retired after 35 years; Jiuqiang Liu, Professor, Department of Mathematics and Statistics who retired after 28 years; Nelson Maylone, Professor, Department of Teacher Education who retired after 21 years; Karen Paciorek, Professor, Department of Teacher Education who retired after 33 years; Denise Reiling, Professor, Department of Sociology, Anthropology & Criminology who retired after 22 years; Kim L. Rescorla, Professor, Department of Mathematics and Statistics who retired after 35 years; Carol Schlagheck, Professor, School of Communication, Media & Theatre Arts who retired after 27 years; and John Texter, Professor, School of Engineering who retired after 19 years.

Motion Carried

Section 9

STUDENT AFFAIRS COMMITTEE: REPORT AND MINUTES

Regent Beagen moved and Regent Ford seconded that the Board of Regents receive and place on file the Student Affairs Committee Agenda for December 9, 2021 and the Minutes of the October 14, 2021 meeting.

ATHLETIC AFFAIRS COMMITTEE: REPORT AND MINUTES

Regent Crumm moved and Regent Beagen seconded that the Board of Regents receive and place on file the working Agenda for the December 9, 2021 meeting and June 10, 2021 Minutes.

Motion Carried

Section 11

EDUCATIONAL POLICIES COMMITTEE: REPORT AND MINUTES

Regent Beagen moved and Regent Hawks seconded that the Board of Regents receive and place on file the Educational Policies Committee Agenda for December 9, 2021 and the Minutes of the October 14, 2021 meeting.

Motion Carried

Section 12

REAPPOINTMENT OF CHARTER SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS

Regent Kimbrough Marshall moved and Regent Beagen seconded that the Board of Regents reappoint Curtis Robinson, Sr., to a three-year term on the Board of Directors of Commonwealth Community Development Academy; reappoint Jennifer Kotwicki to a three-year term on the Board of Directors of the Grand Blanc Academy; and reappoint Nanette DePriest to a three-year term on the Board of Directors of Hope Academy.

FALL 2021 BRICKLEY ENDOWMENT FOR FACULTY PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT AND INNOVATION AWARDS

Regent Newton moved and Regent Ford seconded that the Board of Regents accept and place on file the report on the Fall 2021 Brickley Endowment for Faculty Professional Development and Innovation awards.

Motion Carried

Section 14

COMMENCEMENT SPEAKER AND HONORARY DEGREE RECIPIENT

Regent Kimbrough Marshall moved and Regent Simpson seconded that the Board of Regents approve Raffaele Mautone as Commencement Speaker at the December 19, 2021 commencement ceremony and award him an honorary Doctor of Commercial Science degree.

Motion Carried

Section 15

FINANCE AND INVESTMENT COMMITTEE: REPORT AND MINUTES

Regent Hawks moved and Regent Beagen seconded that the Board of Regents receive and place on file the Minutes from the October 14, 2021 Finance and Investment Committee meeting and the Working Agenda for the December 9, 2021 meeting.

STUDENT HOUSING DEVELOPMENT STATUS

Regent Hawks moved and Regent Beagen seconded that the Board of Regents approve the selection of Gilbane Company as the University's Student housing system operations partner and authorize the President to negotiate and finalize a predevelopment agreement with Gilbane Company. The University will work with Gilbane to finalize a predevelopment agreement which will include faculty and student voice.

Motion Carried

Section 17

FY 2022-2023 CAPITAL BUDGET

Regent Simpson moved and Regent Crumm seconded that the Board of Regents approve the Fiscal Year 2022-2023 University Capital Budget appropriation of \$18.05 million.

Motion Carried

Section 18

REPORT: 2020-2021 EASTERN MICHIGAN UNIVERSITY FOUNDATION CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL REPORT

Regent Hawks moved and Regent Simpson seconded that the Board of Regents receive and place on file the Eastern Michigan University Consolidated Financial Report for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2021.

NEW BUSINESS AND PRESENTATIONS

TAB A

PRESENTATION: REVIEW OF CAPITAL PROJECTS

Scott Storrar, Executive Director of Facilities Planning, Maintenance & Construction, gave a presentation on recent and future Capital Project Investments. He spoke about notable renovations such as the Sill Hall, Strong Hall, Student Athlete Performance Center, Rec IM, and the Wellness Center & IHA Urgent Care facility. In addition, he discussed upcoming projects: the 3D Arts Complex and the College of Business relocation.

TAB B

RESOLUTION: RECOGNITION OF EMU ATHLETES AT THE TOKYO 2020 SUMMER OLYMPIC GAMES

Regent Crumm moved and Regent Simpson seconded that the Board of Regents congratulate Donald Scott and Brittni Mason for competing for Team USA in the Summer Olympics and for their outstanding success and commended them for the honor and distinction they have brought to themselves as well as Eastern Michigan University.

Motion Carried

TAB C

RESOLUTION: RECOGNITION OF MEN'S CROSS COUNTRY TEAM

Regent Ford moved and Regent Simpson seconded that the Board of Regents congratulate the Men's Cross Country team and the coaching staff for winning the 2021 Mid-American Conference Cross Country Championship and commends them for the honor and distinction they have brought to themselves as well as Eastern Michigan University.

TAB D

RESOLUTION: RECOGNITION OF THE OFFICE OF THE OMBUDS, RECIPIENT OF THE NASPA REGION IV-E EQUITY, DIVERSITY, AND INCLUSION AWARD

Regent Simpson moved and Regent Crumm seconded that the Board of Regents congratulate the Office of the Ombuds for receiving the NASPA Region IV-E Equity, Diversity, and Inclusion Award for demonstrating a successful record of achievement in celebrating and creating a welcoming and inclusive campus environment, and commends them for the honor and distinction they have brought to themselves as well as Eastern Michigan University.

Motion Carried

TAB E

APPOINTMENT OF EAGLE ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES BOARD MEMBER

Regent Newton moved and Regent Simpson seconded that the Board of Regents appoint Regent Dennis Beagen to serve a two-year term on the Eagle Administrative Board from January 1, 2022 to December 31, 2023.

Motion Carried

TAB F

RENAMING OF CONVOCATION CENTER

Regent Newton moved and Regent Crumm seconded that the Board of Regents authorize the President to engage in and finalize negotiations regarding the renaming of the Convocation Center to honor a distinguished Eastern Michigan University personage.

TAB G

OPEN COMMUNICATIONS

Vice President Reaume announced there were five (5) requests made to address the Board of Regents. Each speaker was given up to three minutes.

- 1. Alexis Braun Marks (EMU, Library Faculty)-My role in the Faculty Advisory Board on Campus Housing
- 2. Jacob Goldberg-Sexual assault at EMU's campus
- 3. Danielle Dunbar-Sexual assault on EMU's campus
- 4. Suzanne Gray (Faculty Senate)-Public/Private housing partnership and no confidence Resolutions
- 5. Amber Fellows-Housing public-private partnership

TAB H

PRESIDENT'S REPORT

EASTERN MICHIGAN UNIVERSITY

Board of Regents Dec. 9, 2021

Madam Chair and Distinguished Members of the Board of Regents:

I begin by thanking our guest speakers for sharing their thoughts and perspectives. I particularly want to acknowledge the individuals who bravely spoke on the matter of sexual assault.

As I have stated publicly numerous times, these allegations are serious and disturb me deeply as your President.

There is no place for sexual assault on or off our campus and we will continue to do everything in our power to prevent it from happening. We support the courageous survivors. Protecting students is critical to the University's educational mission. Our staff in law enforcement, Title IX, student affairs, and elsewhere work tirelessly every day to try to create a safe and supportive environment for students, faculty, and staff.

As I have noted, the University has engaged the external firm of <u>Cozen O'Connor</u>, with which the University had no prior relationship, to review and audit our Title IX and related policies, procedures, and actions regarding these events. The report, when completed, will be shared with the campus community. We will undoubtedly be given recommendations about where we can do better; we will address those head-on.

Now I would like to speak to the resolution regarding student housing that was approved a short time ago.

When I arrived, EMU had been operating multi-million dollar deficits for years.

We had bled our reserves by \$60 million.

My charge from the Board was to reverse that unsustainable trend while also investing in our students and our future.

Since I arrived, we have:

- Balanced the budget;
- Invested in academic facilities and new programs;
- Increased financial reserves to address serious problems identified by accreditors with financial stability;
- Launched the new \$100 million GiveRise campaign with record-breaking years of fundraising; and,
- Navigated COVID-19 with among the lowest positivity rates of any Michigan public university.

However, one key area has not received significant attention: our student housing facilities.

Most are over 50 years old, and all but one is rated "poorly" in the facilities condition index.

This is significant, because:

- These facilities are home for thousands of our students for eight-to-nine months of the year;
- Approximately 40 percent of our housing residents are students of color; and,
- Technology matters now more than ever because people must be able to learn and work from home -- our student housing needs modern technology.

After decades of neglect, it's time to act. Doing nothing, or more delays, is irresponsible and the University has rejected that approach.

In light of that, a partnership is the best approach because, simply put, we do not have the capacity to either borrow or spend the significant amount of money needed.

That is not just our assessment - our auditors have told us that, and the HLC, despite the recent very favorable report, continued to express concern about finances.

This conversation did not come out of the blue. It has been underway for many years and has been taking place in earnest with the faculty for over three years, dating back to September 2018.

We have engaged and listened to the Faculty Senate, the University Budget Council, and student government and, in numerous instances, we have accepted their recommendations.

But that extensive input process has come to a conclusion, and the University has carefully outlined our next steps and the reasons for it.

It is time to move forward. This is an exciting and transformative opportunity.

There is much work to be done with students and others on campus who will be involved in the process to design new facilities and upgrade our existing buildings.

I want to make clear that the University has never considered privatizing student housing, while others in our region clearly have. Under this plan, Eastern is working with an experienced partner that would provide the financing for new and renovated housing facilities on campus.

We are aware that some members of the University's Faculty Senate are concerned about these plans, and we plan to continue to work to clear up the misinformation. Under this plan:

- EMU will not be selling student housing facilities;
- EMU will continue to approve any housing rate increases;
- Residence life staff, such as RAs, will remain employed by EMU; and,
- EMU will continue to manage virtually all key aspects of the student housing experience.

My sincere wish is that our community joins in the celebration of what this plan means for our students, and for the University's future.

As I conclude, it is important to highlight a few additional items:

- You may note that I am wearing a WEMU lapel pin in addition to my EMU pin. This is
 in recognition of Lisa Barry, the station's talented afternoon host of All Things
 Considered who passed away suddenly last week. My thoughts are with her at-home
 family and her radio station family. She will be terribly missed.
- I'd like to offer a hearty congratulations on behalf of the University to sophomore Synene (Sih-NEEN) Maria Abukader, who won \$100,000 for tuition at Sunday's Big Ten championship game. Synene is pursuing athletic training and is on the rowing team.

- Please join me in celebrating one of the best days of the year on campus; Commencement ceremonies take place on Sunday, Dec. 19. Congratulations to the more than 2,100 students who are eligible to graduate.
- Alumni, friends, faculty, staff and students came together for the University's annual day of giving, #GIVINGTRUEDAY. Thanks to the support of more than 800 donors, Eastern Michigan raised more than \$2.2 million for a variety of scholarships, programs and services in a matter of 24 hours. It is EMU's greatest day of giving in its history.
- On Saturday, Dec. 11, I hope you can join us for George Gervin Day at the Convocation Center. Known as "The Iceman," Gervin began his road to NBA fame at Eastern Michigan. All employees are eligible for two free tickets, and additional tickets can be purchased for only \$7.60. GameAbove will donate \$100 to the Student Emergency Fund for every employee that attends the game. In addition, the first 1,000 students who attend will receive a \$75 Visa gift card, and three students will win a \$15,000 scholarship for the winter semester, thanks to GameAbove. Many other prizes are available. Please visit the EMU Athletics website for additional details.

Additional information and accomplishments are listed in the appendix to this report on the University website.

Thank you, Chair Jeffries. James M. Smith, Ph.D. President

Recognition

- Makaiya Snead, a student at Eastern pursuing a degree in Political Science, was among a select group of talented undergraduates from across the nation invited to attend the 21st annual Public Policy Leadership Conference (PPLC) presented by the Harvard Kennedy School.
- Eastern's **Bachelor of Science in Nursing** (BSN) program was recently ranked among the best in the country by **U.S. News & World Report**. With over 694 BSN programs ranked nationally, EMU's BSN program ranked No. 138.
- Assistant Professor Annemarie Kelly and Associate Professor Christina Marsack-Topolewski from the College of Health and Human Services testified before the Michigan House Judiciary Committee in Lansing on Oct. 19, advocating for new state laws to protect vulnerable adults with disabilities against online exploitation, abuse, aggression, and bullying.
- The Associates of the American Foreign Service Worldwide recognized EMU alumna Keri Dziuban's contributions as an educator and board member at the Windhoek International School in Namibia. She is one of six winners of the Secretary of State Award for Outstanding Volunteerism Abroad.

Of Note

- Thanks to the support of 800 donors, EMU raised more than \$2.2 million for a variety of scholarships, programs, and services on #GIVINGTRUEDAY, making it the greatest day of giving in EMU history.
- The School of Nursing program received a \$72,000 grant provided by the Michigan Department of Health and Human Services to develop clinical simulation tools, including 360 degree videos and virtual reality simulation for nursing students to help improve patient care outcomes.
- Eastern Michigan University was selected as a 2021 Progress, Accomplishment, Thriving, Hope (PATH) scholarship recipient through the Ellucian Foundation. EMU has received \$15,000 which will be distributed to 16 students.
- EMU's Southeast Michigan Criminal Justice Policy Research Project (SMART) has received a grant from the Community Foundation for Southeast Michigan's (CFSEM) Community Policing Innovations Fund. SMART will collaborate with Ann Arbor's Police Department and Independent Community Police Oversight Commission, the East Dearborn Downtown Development Association and the Eastern Michigan University Public Safety Oversight Committee to help facilitate several community-led initiatives throughout the region. SMART will provide technical guidance and training assistance to the local groups to develop community-driven, substantive, and pragmatic changes in the way that policing and public safety services are provided by local law enforcement agencies.
- With funds raised from EMU alumni and community partners, the EMU Center for Entrepreneurship is launching a new program to help aspiring entrepreneurs jumpstart their ideas. The Executive Certificate in Entrepreneurship is a unique eight-week in-person and online hybrid program that offers business instruction, professional coaching, mentorship, networking and the chance for participants to pitch their startup ideas for one or two awards sharing a \$25,000 business expense fund.

Events

- The Michigan High School Esports League will host their grand finals at the EMU Student Center on Dec. 11. More than 30 schools, including 121 teams, are participating in the first in-person esports championship event competing for three multiple-player strategy-based game titles.
- The Celebration of Student Writing event, a research and writing fair that showcases projects by more than 800 students enrolled this semester in WRTG121, was held on Dec. 2.

- Chartwells hosted the "Thank-Ful" event on Nov. 18 at the EMU Dining Commons, as part of a nationwide Thanksgiving event that took place at 300 U.S. colleges and university campuses. Chartwells also donated 500 meal vouchers to combat food insecurity on campus.
- The College of Health and Human Services virtually hosted more than 150 students and faculty from nine different CHHS programs during the EMU Excellence in Interprofessional Education (IPE) event on Nov. 12.
- The EMU Center for Digital Engagement presented a week of online digital marketing workshop panels with a special luncheon featuring Brent Bowles, vice president of Digital Marketing for Wells Fargo on Nov. 12.
- The Fall Career Fair for students and alumni, hosted by University Career Services, was held on Nov. 10.
- The 2021 McAndless Professor Dr. Kenneth Boyle presented a lecture on "History as Narrative: The 1960s." Drawing from his new book, Boyle traced the 1960s through the stories of the men and women who lived it, detailing the conflicts over race, war, and sex.

Athletics

- Cross Country (Men): The EMU cross country team won its' third consecutive MAC
 Championship. Baldvin Magnusson earned his first individual MAC title, placing
 first in the 8K race. Head Coach Mark Rinker was named MAC Cross Country
 Coach of the Year.
- Cross Country (Men): **Toby Gualter**, **Josh Hill**, and **Baldvin Magnusson** were named to the All-MAC First Team at the MAC Championships. **Chris Devaney** and **Andy Payne** were named All-MAC Second Team.
- Former EMU basketball and NBA legend George "The Iceman" Gervin was named to the NBA 75th Anniversary Team. The list features 76 players who have helped shape, define, and redefine the game of basketball.
- Football (Men): Sidy Sow was named to the All-MAC First Team. Hassan Beydoun, Jake Julien, and Chad Ryland earned Second Team honors.
- Football (Men): Dylan Drummond and Mike Van Hoeven earned CoSIDA Academic All-District honors. .
- Football (Men): **Hassan Beydoun** was nominated for 2021 **Burlsworth Trophy**. The Trophy is awarded to the most outstanding football player who began his career as a walk-on and has shown outstanding performance on the field.

- Volleyball (Women): Raeven Chase earned All-MAC First Team honors and Samantha Basham was named to the All-MAC Second Team.
- 86 percent of Eastern Michigan University student-athletes who enrolled as freshmen in 2014 graduated within a six-year window, according to the latest NCAA Graduation Success Rate. It marks the seventh straight year EMU has posted a GSR of 80 percent or higher.
- EMU Football Associate Head Coach and Defensive Coordinator, Neal Neathery, was nominated for the 2021 Frank Broyles Award.

Chairman Jeffries reminded attendees that the next meeting is scheduled for Thursday, February 17, 2022. She called for any further business to be brought before the Board. There being none, Regent Ford made a motion to adjourn. Regent Simpson seconded to adjourn the meeting.

Motion Carried

The meeting was adjourned at 3:20 p.m.

Respectfully submitted:

Vicki Reaume Vice President and Secretary to the Board of Regents